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LEGAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION

CHARITY REGISTERED NUMBER: 1172702
Contact Address 

Thurrock RFC
‘Oakfield’
Long Lane
Grays, Essex
RM16 2QH
Website http://www.thurrockrfc.com/
President Mr Brian Howells

Chairman: Mr Andrew Stanford

Bankers: Lloyds Bank

Structure, Governance and Management

The Club is structured as a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO). The trustees of the CIO will meet at least quarterly throughout the year. An Annual General Meeting is held in the second half of the year at which members of the Club are presented with the Annual Report.
The object of the CIO is: 

The promotion of community participation in healthy recreation in particular by the provision of facilities for the playing of rugby, squash and the provision of a gym.

The vision of the Club is to be at the heart of a community sports driving rugby success, sporting participation and performance across all ages and genders. The Club aims to ensure young people and adults have the opportunity to develop and maintain a physically active life-style, coupled with an important social interaction across a trans-generational organisation. The club provides physical activity and a social home for children as young as 4 and 5 years old, through to our eldest members in the nineties.

Recruitment and Appointment of Trustees

The Charity Trustees are active members of the Club, having been chosen from those members of the Club who are considered to have the appropriate skills and commitment to the furtherance of its objectives, and thereafter elected.
The current trustees are:

Mr Stuart Hughes

Mr Clive Beynon

Mr Andrew Stanford

Mr Leslie Jones

Mr Chris Emerson

Mr Brian Howells

Ms Jennifer Mountjoy

Organisational Structure

The Trustees are responsible for setting the strategic direction and detailed policies of the Club. In addition to their Trustee responsibilities, Trustees have executive responsibility for allocated areas of the Club’s activities. Trustees are also supported by a range of committees, volunteers and staff.

Chairman’s overview

This report will is a summary of our previous season and outlines areas in which we are working to secure our future. 

This year has been particularly challenging. A lot of time and effort was put into acquiring an artificial pitch via the RFU. This eventually proved fruitless due to the fact that terms for installation could not be agreed.

New coaching set-ups have been introduced for both Men’s and Ladies Teams.

Use of the RFU’s mandatory GMS system for memberships, DBS etc has been introduced and now underway. This will allow membership lists to be updated and improved.

Changes in data protection and safeguarding have added to the learning curve of our volunteers and re being introduced.

We also have the imminent building of a new school on the land adjacent to the club and negotiations are underway to try and build a partnership for the future. 

We have made some much needed improvements to the facility the most noticeable being the first team pitch and dug-outs. A significant investment has been made to replace the hot water supply replacing immersion heaters with modern gas fired boilers.
Rugby Report 

This report will aim to summarise the previous season and offer a statement of intent with regard to the current season, 2018/2019.
Last Season, 2017/2018.

The season was fraught and tough throughout with a number of significant high lights which, hopefully, positions us positively for the current season.
Senior Rugby 

The men’s first XV struggled for most of the season. Due to the relegations and promotions in the previous season the Club was asked by the RFU to transfer across and play in London 1 South. A new experience but one that proved harder for both players and spectators than originally expected.  

The appointment of a new coach for the 2017/2018 season failed to generate the desired effect. Partly down to the political environment, partly down to the management style of the appointed coach and partly down to the absence of some key players the season started poorly with six defeats in the first seven matches, the only win coming against Gravesend, the league’s bottom Club.

Dean White, the Director of Rugby at the start of the season, felt unable to work in the proposed three DoR structure, with Steve Putz and Ralph Henderson. He decided to resign from his post and Mike Dunk was asked to step in as the third corner of the “triumvirate”. 

After a poor display against Chichester it was agreed between Club and Head Coach, Bob Crooks, that things were not working out as originally hoped for either party and we should “part ways”. Bob had tried hard to deliver on behalf of the Club but found himself in a very difficult position. 

Our thanks to Dean, who filled the role of DoR for both men and ladies for a number of years and to Bob for his early season efforts.

Steve Putz took on the role of Coach co-ordinator and the rest of season saw a number of “guest” coaches. Particular thanks go to Jim Evans and Hika Reed who stepped into help guide the side. We began to perform better, particularly at home where, with the tremendous support of the spectators we started to develop the “Fortress Thurrock” mentality, losing just two games at home for the rest of the season, against the sides that finished first and third in the league, and winning seven. The high light was the magnificent win over Gravesend where the team tore the opposition apart in the second half to win 78 -17!

With such a poor start to the season relegation was always a threat and it was only decided in mid-April that we were safe and finished the season in 11th position, one above the three sides that went down.

The 2s also struggled for most of the season. The number of “men” wishing to play senior rugby is reducing. This is impacting a lot of teams, not just Thurrock and Colin O’Flaherty, who worked exceedingly hard every week, (thank you Colin), to get a 2s side out, found he had to “cry-off” four games.

They still managed to finish a credible 6th in the Division 1 and were able to end the season on a high when beating Rochford 2s in the final of the Shepherd & Neame Essex Merit League plate.

Part of the 2s plight was as a result of the demise of the previous season’s 3rd XV. A number of players who turned out the year before are coming to the end of their rugby playing days and without a focal person to organise the 3s the side folded. The “feed” of players moving through the age groups either went straight into senior rugby with the 2s or played for the 4s, primarily a social side, (although they will probably not like that label). The 4s finished 5th in their League, (Division 4), but found it hard maintaining a side every week when their opposition often cried off their game or fielded a mixed side against them. They still enjoyed themselves.
The Ladies, once again, topped their league. They have won the title 5 out of six seasons in Championship 1 South, never having finished lower than 2nd. The RFU chose to “ring fence” the Ladies Premiership for a period of three years so our best players are constantly under threat from approaches from other Clubs. Coached by Emily Scott and Andy Yarrow the side scored over 500 points (522), whilst conceding just 136, winning 12 out of the 14 matches. It means the side has to build on the base laid down over the last few years whilst working on the plan to bid again to join the Premiership in two years’ time.

Chris Emerson has supported the ladies’ squad for many years and has stepped aside now to leave Debbie Northfield to manage the team going forward. I am sure the whole squad will join in thanking Chris for all the hours he has put in making the side a successful outfit.

Going forward.

As far as we know the three Co-DoR structure is unique to Thurrock. It is up to Mike, Steve and Ralph to make it work for the better of the Club.

We operate a majority rule, 2 out of three votes succeeding in any decision. Roles have been split:

Ralph focusses on the Education/Schools element, building stronger relationships with schools and working with Ken Laybourne in helping develop the number of rugby-playing schools in the area. We suffer with youngsters entering Seevic College being steered towards Rochford and Southend where the senior teachers/coaches are based. As there is little rugby played at our local colleges and schools we do not have a large number of youngsters adding to our playing strength every year. Some good quality players are developed through our youth structure but move away to other Clubs or, even worse still, are lost to rugby.

Ralph also chairs the selection team.

Steve continues to manage the co-ordination of our coaching team. He is passionate about re-establishing the 3rd team. Senior squad members play for the 1st or 2nd XV but we need a place to develop the skills and fitness of our younger players. We need a “home” where they can hone their talents, enjoy the experience and prepare for the step into senior rugby. Ricky & Claire Love have volunteered, to help make this happen. It has been hard the first few weeks with the 4s keen to maintain their own squad of players. However, we are determined to resurrect the 3s whilst maintaining the “fun” side of the 4s. We have to increase our playing numbers at all levels.

Mike is leading the commercial side. He works closely with Kevin Hymas who continues to support the 1st XV and relies greatly on Kevin to glue all the “bits” together. 
The Business Development Committee, (BDC), are at present supporting other projects within the club and spending their time and any funds they raise into improving the Club’s infrastructure. We are fortunate that a number of individuals and companies have helped fund the rugby in recent years, managed admirably by the BDC. Our thanks go to this team for their sterling work. It is essential that an entity is set up to ensure that any sponsorship invested into the rugby today is sustainable going forward. This cannot be done without the help of a different group of people, focussed on the development of the rugby for the enjoyment of the players, the spectators and the local community. 

Our aim in the future is to:
Ensure that our players, coaches and young referees are given the platform to achieve their highest potential

Support the Ladies in their drive for the Premiership

Provide an environment that attracts our own and other young players to the Club.

Ensure that all we do is sustainable in the future

We have secured a team of coaches to help achieve these goals. Martin Jones joins us as Lead Coach with the objective of getting the most out of the senior players and maximise our league position. Sally Tuson joins as skills and support coach, Jim Evans has agreed to continue his excellent work of last year and helps to develop our forward play and team defence. Dave Catchpole has been supporting Colin with the 2s.

Colin, Rick and Derek Soanes spend hours every week trying to pull the teams together.

Kevin and Jeff Cave do a lot of the grunt work behind the scenes.

The three Co-Directors of Rugby cannot thank the people above enough as these give their time freely and with little reward

In addition, our physio teams, Aaron who videos the matches for us, the people behind the bar, the people that prepare the after-match meals and, most of all, the supporters are what make Thurrock a Club we can all be proud of.     
Youth and junior section

This has been another successful year for Thurrock youth and mini section.

I would like to thank everyone that makes this possible.

We have on average three coaches and an administrator for every age group from under 7s to under 17s ,for the last two years we have not had an under 18s team but this is something we are working on and looking at the age groups coming up this should be sorted for next year. These coaches and administrators give up their time freely to provide a safe and enjoyable place for the children to play our great sport.

Some of the rolls in the club are not seen by the members but are important to the running of the club, Christine jones and Jeff Selway have always done an outstanding job for the youth and senior section.

The referees I rely on every week who without them the games would not go ahead.

A big thank you to Ali Stanford who has put in so much effort and time again in a roll that people do not see.   

Trudi Walsh and Kerry Ballard are two ladies who work very hard organising the fixtures and festivals so that the children can play rugby thank you.

I would like to thank the ground staff who every year do us proud with the pitches in my opinion being the best in the county.

The parents who help in the kitchen every weekend and obviously for our festival make it possible for us to purchase kit for the children every year and pay for various courses coaching courses first aid courses etc

This year we have also refurbished the shop and a big thank you to Claire Love who looks after this for me, the shop has recently come into the 20th century and purchases can now be made via the link on pichero through Fenton’s sports.

We have also made a donation to the main club and covered various projects round the club including.

Installing a new stand pipe, electrics including light fitting in the kitchen and changing rooms moving radiators, servicing boilers, providing a new stage for the events held in the club. None of this would be possible without the help of the parents.

On to the rugby

The minis have had a great time last year and it always makes me smile come rain and shine the children are running around having fun while the parents are stood supporting their children realising that the big coat would have been better than the small one they are actually wearing, and to see them the following week looking like they are ready to take on Everest is quite funny.

I have watched every age group last year and as the RFU have decided that the sport at the younger age groups is about taking part and not winning it is difficult to judge the younger teams against other clubs but from what I have seen we have some great players coming through.

The youth section are progressing well the improvement in all age groups has been astonishing and the coaches should be applauded. All of the youth section age groups progressed to an Essex final last year which is fantastic.

There are several of boys who have over the last year been involved in the county at their age groups and some boys who are also in the academy at Saracens., this has great prospects for our club.

The t chicks last year have also been progressing and as they have joined forces with Rochford rugby club they are doing very well, it was nice to see some of our young ladies progressing into the senior section.

I said earlier that we have not had an under 18s team for the last two years due to numbers but the boys who still wanted to play have successfully made the transition to senior rugby.

We have over the last two years been running a school’s program with our local schools which has been successful and hopefully this will bring more children to the club.

Business Development committee

Key highlights:

· Employment of part-time marketing manager to improve external communication with sponsors, patrons and supporters

· Creation of a mini Business Plan

· Initiation of Just-A-Tenner campaign to refurbish the carpark (Lighting, CCTV and resurfacing).

Infrastructure developments this year:

· New signage at the entrance to the club and club house

· Perimeter fencing enclosing the whole of the club’s grounds

· Planting of laurels around the whole of the club’s grounds

· Refurbishment of the Howie Evans Stand exterior.

· Installation of the new pitch-side fencing

· Repair of the scrummaging machine

· Professional photographs for first & second XV’s

· Installation of dug-outs on first XV pitch

· Successful fundraising lunch on Sep 8th 

The BDC have also funded and published the first Newsletter sent out earlier this year to keep all members and interested parties informed of news at the Club.

Work is continuing on improving communication with a focus on social media. Other areas are also under review and will be improved.

Financial Review

The CIO started trading in April 2018 accounts are being audited and will be circulated and presented at a separate meeting.
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